The Honorable _________

United States Senate
December __, 2015
Dear Senator _______________:
[INSERT FEDERATION NAME] strongly supports the bipartisan legislation, Improving Access to Medicare Coverage Act of 2015 (S.843), sponsored by Senators Sherrod Brown (D-OH) and Susan Collins (R-ME). We urge you to renew your support for this vital legislation because Medicare beneficiaries throughout the country inappropriately are being denied access to Medicare’s skilled nursing center benefit. [INSERT FEDERATION NAME] is a prominent philanthropic network within the greater [INSERT COMMUNITY/STATE NAME], serving as the umbrella organization for social service agencies, such as acute care hospitals [INSERT NAME], long-term care facilities [INSERT NAME] and home health organizations [INSERT NAME [INSERT FEDERATION NAME] seeks to promote sensible solutions to preserving the social safety net, and to helping older Americans age with dignity. One of our priorities is ensuring that Medicare beneficiaries receive the benefits to which they are entitled.

As you know, acute care hospitals increasingly are classifying Medicare beneficiaries as outpatients under observation status, instead of as admitted inpatients, even when the hospital stays exceed 72 hours. As a result of being held in outpatient observation status, Medicare patients effectively are disqualified from eligibility for the program’s skilled nursing center benefit. Medicare currently requires an inpatient hospital stay of three or more consecutive days (not counting the day of discharge) in order to qualify for coverage of post-acute skilled nursing care. The Improving Access to Medicare Coverage Act would rectify this problem simply by counting time spent in outpatient observation status towards the three-day prior inpatient stay requirement.
A 2013 Inspector General report documented a 34% increase in the ratio of observation stays to inpatient admissions between 2007 and 2009, as well as an 88% increase in observation stays exceeding 72 hours. These dramatic increases have been attributed to both the new penalties being imposed upon hospitals for incorrectly classifying patients as inpatients even when the services are medically necessary and reimbursable by Medicare, and the new readmission penalties. 

To remedy this problem, the Commission on Long-Term Care has recommended counting “stays in observation status toward meeting the prior three-day hospitalization requirement for SNF coverage,” (Commission on Long-Term Care, Report to Congress, 2013, p.71).  The Improving Access to Medicare Coverage Act of 2015 (H.R. 1571) adopts and implements this sensible solution.  [INSERT FEDERATION NAME], therefore, strongly urges you to reaffirm your commitment to resolving this problem by renewing your co-sponsorship of the bill.
Sincerely,

[INSERT NAME OF STATE FEDERATION EXECUTIVE]
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